BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

AUDIT COMMITTEE







Meeting Thursday 18th June, 2015






at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Harkin (Vice-Chair), Callister, Gawne, Murray, Seward and Sweeney.
Officers Present:- Sue Roberts (Director of Resources), John Penfold (Corporate Support Manager), Ewan Holt (Apprentice) and Sharron Rushton (Democratic Services Officer).
Also present were Neil Krajewski from Grant Thornton and Keith Jackson from Internal Audit.
1 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 5th March, 2015 were taken as read and confirmed.
2 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members
An apology for absence had been received from Councillor Burns (Chairman).
Councillor Sweeney had attended as a substitute for Councillor Burns for this meeting only.

3 – Audit Committee Terms of Reference
The Director of Resources reported that the Audit Committee Terms of Reference which were set out in the Council’s Constitution had been reported to this Committee to provide Members with the framework of the Committee’s business and responsibilities.  She advised that minor changes to the Terms of Reference had been made which reflected Management changes.
RESOLVED:- To note the Audit Committee Terms of Reference as set out in the Council’s Constitution.
4 – Audit Committee Work Plan
The Director of Resources set out the Audit Committee Work Plan for 2015-2016 and advised that it would be the basis for the agenda of the meetings in 2015-2016.  A copy of the Audit Committee Work Plan for 2015-2016 had been appended to the report for information.
The items listed within the plan were not exclusive as other items could be brought to the Audit Committee as appropriate.  Any recurring items would be built into the Work Plan.

The Work Plan was based on the Terms of Reference for the Audit Committee as set out in the Councils’ Constitution.  The reports were aligned to the relevant area, together with the reporting officer and the reporting cycle noted in the final columns.

RESOLVED:- To agree the Work Plan for 2015-2016.
5 – External Audit Fee Letter 2015-2016
A copy of the External Audit fee letter for 2015-2016 had been appended to the report for information.  Neil Krajewski of Grant Thornton attended the meeting to explain that the Main Audit fee was £51,119 for 2015-2016.  This was a reduction from 2014-2015 of £17,040 which had come from the procurement exercises run by the Audit Commission across both Local Government and Health sectors.

Together with the Grant Certification fee of £13,360, the total External Audit fee was £64,479 for 2015-2016.

The Billing Schedule was as follows:-

	Main Audit Fee
	                    £

	September 2015
	12,779.75

	December 2015
	12,779.75

	March 2016
	12,779.75

	June 2016
	12,779.75

	Grant Certification
	

	December 2016
	13,360.00

	Total
	64,479.00


RESOLVED:- To note the External Audit Fee for 2015-2016.
6 – Internal Audit Final Reports
The Director of Resources reported that Internal Audit had completed a number of audits in accordance with the approved Annual Plan.   On completion, the final reports were presented to this Committee for consideration.
The Council’s Internal Audit Manager had attended the meeting to present the reports to Members.

There had been four final reports appended for consideration.  The reports included and their assurance levels were as follows:-
1. Accounts Receivable – Substantial Assurance;
2. Housing Rents – Substantial Assurance; 
3. Kennels – Restricted Assurance; and
4. IT General Controls – Substantial Assurance.
Members considered the reports and raised their concerns with the Head of Internal Audit.
RESOLVED:- To note the Internal Audit Final Reports.

7 – Soccer Centre Internal Audit Report

The Director of Resources reported that Internal Audit reviews were performed in accordance with the approved Annual Plan.  The Soccer Centre final report was presented to Members on 5th March, 2015 and this report provided an update to the Management responses relating to the Priority 1 issues raised.

The original Executive Summary had been appended to the report for information.

The following were the seven Priority 1 recommendations, along with responses against each point, relating to Management Board:-
· confirming that:

a) the nature of the financial relationship between Pulse Fitness and Pulse Soccer Limited is appropriate; and

b) Pulse Soccer Limited has a financial standing appropriate to a contract of this size; and

The Council was contracted with Pulse Soccer for the Soccer Centre.  Pulse Fitness was a different company to Pulse Soccer.  Based on the usual financial check that was completed prior to contracting, Pulse Soccer did not fulfil the criteria expected for a £600k capital project.  It was unusual for this compliance not to be fulfilled prior to awarding.  Management had put checks in place to ensure this did not recur. 

· explaining how the contractual terms relating to the capital sum and its repayment terms were beneficial to the Council;

The Council recovered its funding costs through the income generated by the facility.  In practice the costs of running the service were paid for from the income generated, following which the funding costs were repaid.  Any surplus income was then shared between the Council and Pulse Soccer (80/20).  The repayment of the investment would not be straight-line as the usage needed to be grown.

· explaining how the contractual arrangements for the treatment of Pulse Soccer’s expenditure and overheads provided sufficient benefit to the Council;

The expenditure for the Soccer Centre for Pulse Soccer consisted of staffing the centre (including payroll), cleaning, administration and marketing.  The marketing campaigns were agreed with the Council.  The Council had contracted Pulse Soccer to run the Soccer Centre to fulfil resourcing and this was paid from the income generated.

· explaining how the contractual provisions relating to operating and termination costs were beneficial to, and protected the interests of, the Council;

The operating costs were paid in relation to the direct cost of running the Soccer Centre for the Council.  The termination costs only apply if there was a breach of contract and early termination was triggered by the Council.

· explaining how the Council’s financial interests had been protected in respect of potential operating losses in the Soccer Centre’s operation;

As the Council had contracted Pulse Soccer to run the Soccer Centre it had a liability to pay for the expense of that service provision.  Should the income generated not cover the costs of the service provision, then the Council would fund that shortfall.  This should not impact on the recovery of the Council’s initial investment as this would be recovered over the life of the contract (15 years).  The staffing levels were discussed through management meetings and marketing campaigns were agreed with the Council.

· commenting on the apparent lack of transparency and detail in the costings and valuations provided to the Council, to substantiate the capital investment in the Soccer Centre; and

There was no obligation on Pulse Soccer to provide information beyond the invoices and valuation certificates that had been provided for the capital investment.

· assessing the cost estimate included within the Soccer Centre contract and commenting on its divergence from advice received from the Council’s cost consultant.

The costs within the contract had been accepted by the Council when the contract was signed, this was after the advice from the quantity surveyor was considered and discussed with Pulse Soccer.

These priority 1 issues related solely to this contract and were also reported in the ‘Monitoring of Priority 1 Recommendations’ report within this agenda for completeness.  There were no further actions to complete.

RESOLVED:- To note the Soccer Centre Internal Audit report.
8 – Internal Audit Annual Report 2014-2015
The Council’s Internal Audit Manager attended the meeting and presented the Internal Audit Annual Report for 2014-2015 to the Committee.  He explained that the purpose of the Annual Report was to meet the Head of Internal Audit’s Annual reporting requirements set out in the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAS).  The Head of Internal Audit’s formal annual report presented an opinion on the overall adequacy and effectiveness of the internal control environment; and:

a) Included an opinion on the overall adequacy and effectiveness of the organisation’s framework of governance, risk management and control;

b) Disclose any qualifications to that opinion, together with the reasons for the qualifications, including impairment or restriction in scope;

c) Presented a summary of the audit work undertaken to formulate the opinion including reliance placed on work by other assurance bodies;

d) Draw attention to any issues the Head of Internal Audit judges particularly relevant to the preparation of the Annual Governance Statement.
e) Compared the work actually undertaken with the work that was planned; and

f) Commented on compliance with these standards and the Internal Audit quality assurance programme.

The 2014-15 Year Opinion was that the Annual Report provided reasonable assurance that the organisation’s framework of governance risk management and control predominantly operated satisfactorily during 2014-15.  The detailed opinion was that, for the systems reviewed, the Council had basically sound systems of control in place, although there were weaknesses which put some of the system objectives at risk, these mainly related to areas of contract management and control.  The profile of assurance was in Internal Audit’s experience comparable to other Local Authorities, with the majority of Council systems receiving Substantial Assurance.

Weaknesses found as a result of the Internal Audit’s work, together with their recommendations for improvement, had been included in their reports to Senior Management and Members.  Additional weaknesses identified through the Annual Governance Statement process were recorded separately and reflected the assurance provided from all sources both internal and external.
Progress Against 2014-15 Annual Plan
A detailed analysis of the current situation regarding the 2014-15 Plan had been appended to the Internal Audit Annual Report.  The assessment of auditable areas had identified 74 systems, which covered the Council’s operations.  The audit coverage achieved in the period, compared to the Audit Plan, is set out in the table below.  The difference in planned coverage compared to actual mainly related to changes made to the Audit Plan to accommodate requests for an increased number of contract audit reviews.  In addition, Housing Benefit Grant Certification testing had been completed which was not reflected in these figures, all of which had been included within regular progress reports issued to this Committee.
	
	Percentage of systems covered
	Percentage of risk covered

	
	2014-15
	2013-14
	2014-15
	2013-14

	Planned
	38%
	34%
	77%
	70%

	Achieved
	39%
	35%
	80%
	78%


The following table summarised the assurance levels recorded in final reports relating to the years 2014-15 and 2013-14.  The majority of Council systems had achieved the level of Substantial Assurance:-

	Final Reports
	Total
	Unqualified Assurance
	Substantial Assurance
	Restricted Assurance
	No Assurance

	
	
	No.
	%
	No.
	%
	No.
	%
	No.
	%

	2014-15
	24
	1
	4
	21
	88
	2
	8
	0
	0

	2013-14
	22
	2
	9
	20
	91
	0
	0
	0
	0


A summary of the number of audit recommendations made in the Internal Audit Final Reports issued during 2014-15, along with the management responses were as follows:-

	Recommendations
	Total
	Priority 1
	Priority 2
	Priority 3

	Made 2014-15
	110
	10
	61
	39

	Fully Accepted
	89
	7
	46
	36

	Partly Accepted
	21
	3
	15
	3

	Not Accepted
	0
	0
	0
	0


During the year Internal Audit had reported on the implementation of 87 agreed audit recommendations made in previous reports.  The results were as follows:-

	
	Fully Implemented
	Not Implemented
	Overtaken   by Events
	TOTAL

	2014-13
	37
	36
	14
	87

	2013-14
	57
	37
	27
	121


For the recommendations not fully implemented, revised dates had been agreed with management for their implementation.  Internal Audit would further review progress on their implementation during 2015-16.

RESOLVED:- To note the Internal Audit Annual Report for 2014-15.
9 – Risk Management
The Corporate Support Manager reported that the Risk Management Policy had been reviewed and updated to reflect the recommendations made by Internal Audit. The policy was approved by Management Board at its meeting held on 5th June, 2015. The policy would be presented to the Executive Committee at their meeting on 24th June, 2015.

The Risk Register for June 2015 had been appended to the Corporate Support Manager’s report for information.  The Risk Register continued to focus on business critical risks which were under the control of the Council. 

The Risk Register was reviewed by Management Board at their meeting on 5th June 2015 and the following changes were made:-
For Corporate Risk C4; the following were added to the mitigation column – 
· An external review of Sickness Absence Policy would be undertaken

· An external review of the Occupational Health provision would be undertaken.

For Corporate Risk C7; the following changes were made – 
· The risk title had been changed to: Delivery of Waterfront Barrow Regeneration Programme.

· An additional mitigating action had been added which was to commission market research from Gerald Eve and Bruce Owen.

· An additional mitigating action had been added which the LEP secured £750k to provide initial access into the site. 

For Corporate Risk C9, the following mitigating action has been added – 
· The Health and Safety Systems would be kept under review.
For Corporate Risk C12; the following were added to the mitigating actions – 
· Symantec had been set up on all windows machines to provide a level of protection against virus’, spyware and other threats.

· E-training for email and internet vigilance had been delivered to all staff.

· Virtual desktops provided more controlled environment which further limited the possibility of breaches.

For Corporate Risk C15; the following had been added to the mitigating actions – 
· Off-site replicate server established.

Details of the Operational Risks had been included in the appendix to the Corporate Support Manager’s report.  It was noted that the operational risks would be used to inform the development of the Council’s Business Continuity Plan.

For Operational Risk O6; the following has been added to the mitigating actions – 
· A stock survey was conducted on a regular basis.

· The Housing Department's Maintenance Team closely monitored successful delivery of the maintenance contract.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.
10 – Annual Governance Statement
The Corporate Support Manager reported that the Council had responsibility for ensuring that Council business was conducted with the law and proper standards, and that public money was safeguarded and properly accounted for.  Part of this governance process was the preparation and publication of an Annual Governance Statement which was a self-assessment of how effective the Council considered its governance arrangements to be.
The Annual Governance Statement was presented in draft form and some areas would be populated prior to the final version being presented in September.
The following members of staff were involved in preparing the Annual Governance Statement for 2014/15:-
Executive Director: Head of Paid Services;
Director of Resources: S151 Officer;
Assistant Director - Community Services;
Assistant Director - Regeneration and the Built Environment;
Assistant Director – Housing;
Democratic Services Manager: Monitoring Officer;
Internal Audit, Manager;
Policy Review Officer; and 
The Governance Group.
The Annual Governance Statement and the supporting principles had been attached as appendices to the Corporate Support Manager’s report.
RESOLVED:- To agree that the Annual Governance Statement and supporting evidence be submitted to the External Auditor’s for their consideration.

11 – Monitoring Priority 1 Recommendations

The Corporate Support Manager reported that Internal Audit undertook reviews of the Council’s Systems as defined in the Annual Audit Plan.  The audit conclusion may include Priority 1 recommendations which related to major issues that needed to be brought to the attention of Senior Management.  Senior Managers could consider the recommendations and determined whether to accept or reject them. If the recommendation was accepted the Manager was agreeing to implement the recommendation.

To ensure all agreed Internal Audit Priority 1 recommendations were implemented in a timely manner they were now tracked by Management.  There were seven Priority 1 recommendations from the Soccer Centre Audit report (CR77) and progress against these was detailed in the appendix to the Corporate Support Manager’s report.
There was an outstanding Priority 1 recommendation from 2012-13 relating to the Council’s Business Continuity arrangements and progress against this was detailed in the appendix attached to his report.
RESOLVED:- To note the information.
12 – Audit Committee Update
The Director of Resources submitted a report providing an update on the 2014-15 Accounts together with an update on current issues and developments.

Statement of Accounts

The Director of Resources reported that the ledgers had been closed for 2014-15 and the Finance Department were preparing the Statement of Accounts and supporting documentation.

The External Auditors had provided feedback from a ‘cold review’ of the 2013-2014 Statement of Accounts which had identified some potential amendments and some areas that would be considered for removal as they may be immaterial.  There were some alterations to accounting policies which would be highlighted in September when the Statement of Accounts was presented to this committee.

Audit Commission

The Audit Commission closed at 31st March, 2015.  Appended to the report was a final letter from the Controller of Audit which explained what happened to all of the Commission’s functions from 1st April, 2015:

	Function
	Destination

	Audit contracts (appointments and monitoring)
	PSAA

	Setting of scale fees
	PSAA

	Certification work (HB only)
	PSAA

	VFM profile tools
	PSAA

	Code of audit practice
	National Audit Office

	VFM studies
	National Audit Office

	National fraud initiative
	Cabinet Office

	Counter fraud
	CIPFA

	Corporate governance inspections
	DCLG


PSAA - Public Sector Audit Appointments Limited was incorporated by the Local Government Association (LGA) in August 2014.  The Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government delegated statutory functions (from the Audit Commission Act 1998) to PSAA by way of a letter of delegation issued under powers contained in the Local Audit and Accountability Act 2014.

The National Audit Office scrutinised public spending for the Government; the National Audit Office also performed the audits of the financial statements of all Government departments.

Alternative Delivery Models - Spreading Their Wings

Grant Thornton previously published a report entitled ‘Responding to the Challenge: Alternative Delivery Models in Local Government’ which looked at the increased use of alternative models to protect and develop services.  The ‘Spreading Their Wings’ follow-up report focused on Local Authority trading companies and was the first in a series looking at alternative service delivery models in more detail:

http://www.grant-thornton.co.uk/en/Services/Public-Sector/
The report contained a number of case studies and identified recommendations to move forward.

The Director of Resources reported that this Council did not currently have any trading companies and there were no immediate plans for this to change.  The report had been distributed to the Senior Officers of the Management Board. 
Easing the Burden

‘Easing the Burden’ was a report published by Grant Thornton regarding the impact of welfare reform on Local Government and the Social Housing Sector:

http://www.grant-thornton.co.uk/en/Services/Public-Sector/
The report looked at how local welfare reform had developed over the last two years from the Local Authority and social housing point of view.  It included a look at some of the innovative ‘good practice’ that Local Authorities were using to address the impact.  

The Director of Resources reported that this Council continued working with the ‘Cumbria Welfare Reform Task Group’ (County-wide) and the ‘Preparing for Welfare Reform Group’ (local, includes the third-sector and DWP) was important.  The Easing the Burden report had been passed to the Chairman of the ‘Preparing for Welfare Reform Group’.

Training

The Director of Resources reported that Grant Thornton provided Audit Committee training on 12th June, 2015.  The Director of Resources thanked the staff who provided the training for Members and the Officers that attended.  Should Members require any further training; this could be raised through the Personal Development Plan or with herself for specific Audit Committee requirements.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.
13 – External Audit - Committee Update
Neil Krajewski attended the meeting to present the report to Members.  The report provided the Committee with details on current issues and developments that had been produced by the External Auditors.

The report provided the Committee with details on progress in delivering responsibilities as External Auditors.  It also included a summary of emerging national issues and developments that may be relevant to the Council; and included a number of challenge questions in respect of these emerging issues which the Committee considered.

Progress as at June 2015
· 2014-15 Accounts Audit Plan – Members had been requested to note that the Audit Plan was included as an agenda item for this meeting (Minute No. 4);

· Interim Accounts Audit – This had been completed in March 2015;

· 2014-15 Final Accounts Audit – Field work would commence on the Council’s Accounts in July 2015;

· Value for Money (VfM) Conclusion – An initial risk assessment as part of the interim audit had been undertaken and the planned value for money work would be completed during the post statements visit.  This would include consideration of the Council’s outturn financial position compared to budget estimates and a review of the latest version of the medium term financial strategy;
· Certification Audit – The Council’s completed Housing Benefits claim had been received prior to 30th April, 2015 deadline.  Detailed testing of amounts paid out to claimants during the 2014-15 financial year had commenced.
RESOLVED:- To receive and note the External Audit Update for June 2015.
The meeting closed at 3.05 p.m.
